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Please feel free to forward this newsletter to friends who might be interested in 
knowing about Five Cities Orchid Society and encourage them to subscribe at 
www.fcos.org 

 

 

From the Presidents’ Potting Bench 

https://engage.squarespace-mail.com/r?m=6106ef53222d69460e6f475b&u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fcos.org%3Fss_source%3Dsscampaigns%26ss_campaign_id%3D60e79733f8956b6359b18c5a%26ss_email_id%3D6106ef53222d69460e6f475b%26ss_campaign_name%3DFCOS%2BAugust%2B2021%2BNewsletter%26ss_campaign_sent_date%3D2021-08-01T19%253A00%253A37Z&w=5d5995eb100bdf0001a87d2a&l=en-US&s=RjZMavXa4KN0zrOQDxpm2AdcMYA%3D
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I hope that you all are enjoying your Holiday Season so far! 

This last month has been a lot of fun. My own little grow area is bringing me a lot of joy. I 
have several Laelia anceps, Paphiopedilums, Phalaenopsis, Potinaras, as well as an Aussie 
Dendrobium and a Mystacidium in spike. Out in the yard, several Cymbidiums are 
sporting flower spikes, promising more color in the near future. I’ve been on some 
adventures with my wife and good friends, visiting the Santa Barbara Orchid Estate, 
CalOrchids, CalCoast Orchids, SloOrchids, Kingdom of Plants and Asbell's Orchids. 

The Five Cities Orchid Society (FCOS) has certainly been busy this last month. Our 
informative and inspiring November 11, 2021 meeting featured Marni Turkel, who 
discussed caring for Miniature Orchids. The next day, many FCOS members participated 
in a tour and sale hosting the SLO Newcomers Garden Club at CalCoast Orchids. We 
gained some new members, and CalCoast orchids made a monetary donation to our 
Society at that event. FCOS also held an online auction of about 40 plants which raised 
$620, with Asbell's Orchids serving as the pickup site afterward. I’d like to thank 
everyone that donated plants, placed bids and helped with transporting plants to the 
pickup site, and hosting the pickup event. It is always surprising to me how much 
coordination and participation is needed for a successful auction to take place. 

Our December 9th, 2021, 7 pm-Zoom meeting will be eventful. December is elections 
month, and we will hold an election of officers during the meeting. Jeff Parham-current 
President and Karen Kolba-Director, both have an additional year in their Term. The 
Elections Committee puts forth the following candidates for consideration: Eric Holenda-
Vice President, Ed Lysek-Director, Denise Florez- Treasurer/Secretary, Kristie Wells- 
Assistant Secretary, Anne Bachmann-Director. All members are encouraged to join in 
and vote at the Zoom meeting. 

The December meeting will feature Steven A. Frowine, speaking on the subject of 
Fragrant Orchids. We have had some excellent speakers and topics this year, and are 
booking presenters for next year. Be sure to keep up to date on events by checking the 
website for the latest information: https://www.fcos.org/events-and-where. 

I encourage you to support the FCOS by becoming a member and staying current with 
your dues. If possible, you can also send in a donation--the FCOS is a 501(c)3 non-profit 
and donations are tax-deductible. Your contributions assist us in growing our programs 
and scheduling speakers for our meetings. You can send donations to: 
https://fcos.betterworld.org/donate# 

Happy Holidays and Happy Blooming! 

Jeffery Parham, President, Five Cities Orchid Society 

https://a1e0.engage.squarespace-mail.com/r?m=61a7d46d2f1b5b191b140fac&u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fcos.org%2Fevents-and-where%3Fss_source%3Dsscampaigns%26ss_campaign_id%3D6105d6bf7107aa3b346af979%26ss_email_id%3D61a7d46d2f1b5b191b140fac%26ss_campaign_name%3DFCOS%2BDecember%2B2021%2BNewsletter%26ss_campaign_sent_date%3D2021-12-01T20%253A01%253A46Z&w=5d5995eb100bdf0001a87d2a&l=en-US&s=J8FYLGnxKDRDyufvriSK3e57-ho%3D
https://www.fcos.org/events-and-where
https://a1e0.engage.squarespace-mail.com/r?m=61a7d46d2f1b5b191b140fac&u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fcos.org%2Fmemberbenefits%3Fss_source%3Dsscampaigns%26ss_campaign_id%3D6105d6bf7107aa3b346af979%26ss_email_id%3D61a7d46d2f1b5b191b140fac%26ss_campaign_name%3DFCOS%2BDecember%2B2021%2BNewsletter%26ss_campaign_sent_date%3D2021-12-01T20%253A01%253A46Z&w=5d5995eb100bdf0001a87d2a&l=en-US&s=lx3-RTaH7lilLX1ncDQ-vjnKRkQ%3D
https://a1e0.engage.squarespace-mail.com/r?m=61a7d46d2f1b5b191b140fac&u=https%3A%2F%2Ffcos.betterworld.org%2Fdonate%23form&w=5d5995eb100bdf0001a87d2a&l=en-US&s=Qwx5hkdR8_rHOBTOt8nPyzrm58M%3D
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Fragrant Orchids by Steven A. Frowine 

December 9th, 7 pm 

Steven Frowine has been obsessed with orchids since growing them in his parent’s basement 
when he was in high school. Author of numerous books including “Orchids for Dummies” and 
“Fragrant Orchids: A Guide to Selecting, Growing and Enjoying” tonight’s Zoom presentation 
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will focus on all aspects of orchid fragrance. Steven holds a B.S. and Master’s Degree in 
horticulture from Ohio State University and Cornell University. He has tended orchids at the 
National Tropical Botanical Garden in Hawaii and at the Missouri Botanical Garden. Steven 
currently resides in Asheville, SC.  

 
Join Zoom Meeting 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82355435739?pwd=bThHazRPekw5cjhnYmNzMlpkTW96dz09  
 

Meeting ID: 823 5543 5739 
Passcode: 204435 

Find your local number: https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kcNqzKNn34 

 

 

https://a1e0.engage.squarespace-mail.com/r?m=61a7d46d2f1b5b191b140fac&u=https%3A%2F%2Fus02web.zoom.us%2Fj%2F82355435739%3Fpwd%3DbThHazRPekw5cjhnYmNzMlpkTW96dz09&w=5d5995eb100bdf0001a87d2a&l=en-US&s=mxi3e8E-B1AtxoLgE0hhszn3Qnw%3D
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82355435739?pwd=bThHazRPekw5cjhnYmNzMlpkTW96dz09
https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kcNqzKNn34
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December: The Month of Gifts 

By Thomas Mirenda 

Reprint: ORCHIDS CONTENTS December 2014 Volume 83 Number 

They say it is better to give than to receive, but I am not so sure that is entirely true. Sure, 
seeing the joy and satisfaction on a loved one’s face as they unwrap that perfect present you 
hand selected and lovingly wrapped for them can be an absolutely sublime pleasure. But it can 
be equally sublime to be on the receiving end of the transaction too. Gifts are not always 
material things. All of us have been blessed with unique combinations of talents and abilities 
that are ours alone, bestowed upon us by some benign force. We have also all been given our 
own unique sorrows, burdens and insecurities by forces that seem random, unfair and 
arbitrary. Yes, gifts are not always all that pleasant to get, and often involve dutiful 
responsibility and conscientious effort to preserve and protect them once received. 

At the Smithsonian Gardens Orchid Collection, we are occasionally entrusted with legacy 
collections. These often consist of beloved, pampered plants that were carefully nurtured by 
someone’s loving care for many decades. Thirty-year old specimen plants can be really 
magnificent and such extravagant gifts make our collection even more special. But having such 
plants entrusted to us is a serious responsibility. It is our stability and commitment to collection 
excellence that allows people to have enough confidence to gift us with such outstanding 
treasures. Indeed, it is truly wonderful to “receive.” 

GIVE ME A BREAK  With the shortest daylengths of the year coming up this month, many 
orchids need a serious rest at this time. Deciduous orchids such as catasetums, lycastes, nobile 
dendrobiums, habenarias and several others require extremely dry conditions in winter and can 
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be seriously harmed by over exposure to water. Once a plant shuts down its metabolism for the 
season, a soaking will most likely make that plant rot away. Even plants that retain their leaves, 
such as cattleyas, oncidiums and phalaenopsis are still growing more slowly or gearing up to 
bloom and do not require nearly the amount of food and water they did in the spring and 
summer seasons. 

GIMME SHELTER  In temperate areas of the Northern Hemisphere, most orchids are being 
sheltered from the cold in greenhouses, light rooms and windowsills. Tropical orchids would 
not survive outdoors in colder climates. It is imperative that your growing area be well insulated 
from cold. Check to be sure there are no cold drafts or greenhouse cracks and that heaters, 
cold-alarms and circulating fans are in good working order. A little attention to winterizing your 
set up now can prevent serious heartbreak when the extreme cold weather hits. 

GIVE AND STAKE  Cymbidiums and phalaenopsis have been elongating their spikes this month 
and are starting to bud up nicely. As the buds fatten, spikes need additional support, or they 
will sag or even become pendent. This might be attractive on a mounted or hanging-basket 
plant, but virtually all potted orchid plants should have their spikes supported with a stake. 
Always try to do this before the flowers open or they might be angled funny. There is nothing 
more disconcerting than facing an orchid where the flower is sideways, or worse, upside down, 
because it was staked too late. 

GIMME SOME LOVIN’  This may sound a little crazy, but over the years, I have noticed that 
orchids can pick up on my mood. When I am distraught, so are they! They simply do not grow 
as well. When they all get the same care, and I am just going through the motions, they muddle 
along with me, but do not really thrive. However, when I admire and appreciate them all as 
individuals and take the time to enjoy and learn about each plant’s individuality, it is then that 
my greatest growing successes come my way. I believe the plants can sense when they are truly 
admired and appreciated. If you give them that simple act of commitment and love, they will 
pay you back with the greatest gift of all, their spectacular flowers. 

— Tom Mirenda has been working professionally with orchids for over three decades and is the 
past chair of the AOS Conservation Committee. He is an AOS accredited judge in the Hawaii 
Center (email: biophiliak@gmail.com)   ORCHIDS Magazine (aos.org)        

mailto:biophiliak@gmail.com
https://a1e0.engage.squarespace-mail.com/r?m=61a7d46d2f1b5b191b140fac&u=https%3A%2F%2Faos.ontraport.com%2Fc%2Fs%2Fjzk%2F6s87a%2FG%2F5pW%2F6vl%2F6gcRz9%2FsCKh18vGSB%2FP%2FP%2FYJ&w=5d5995eb100bdf0001a87d2a&l=en-US&s=QXt7UAvCjBbK29Z9O8KcoyG2aQ0%3D
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What’s Blooming Now - a few photos from 

our members and friends 
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FCOS Lifetime Membership 

A New FCOS Lifetime Membership is available for a donation of $500. The FCOS 

Board is looking for creative ways to ensure the long-term financial health of FCOS. 

For those of you who are able to consider this generous donation your lifetime 

membership will help FCOS maintain its quality speaker programs and prepare for 

the resumption of our Spring Show.Â Click here for donation details. 

Become a Life Member of FCOS for a $500 donation! 

2022 MEMBERSHIP DUES 

YOUR $25 ANNUAL MEMBERSHIP DUES FOR 2022 ARE GREATLY APPRECIATED AND ALLOW 

US TO SECURE WORLD CLASS SPEAKERS FOR OUR MONTHLY ZOOM MEETINGS. LOOK FOR 

THE PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE IN FUTURE NEWSLETTERS FOR DETAILS.  

 

https://a1e0.engage.squarespace-mail.com/r?m=612aa62ed73c84654ebd6074&u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fcos.org%2Fmemberbenefits%3Fss_source%3Dsscampaigns%26ss_campaign_id%3D60e79c98a8fa051b74168644%26ss_email_id%3D612aa62ed73c84654ebd6074%26ss_campaign_name%3D%255BTest%2BEmail%255D%2BFCOS%2BSeptember%2B2021%2Bnewsletter%26ss_campaign_sent_date%3D2021-08-28T21%253A10%253A06Z&w=5d5995eb100bdf0001a87d2a&e=2021-08-29T21%3A10%3A27.604803Z&l=en-US&s=WOMO0PWkphxVzIltOOZRUjI-2zA%3D
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LETTERS TO THE EDITOR: 

Here’s a better way to air your dirty (or clean) laundry. Got a complaint, suggestion or just want 

to express your opinion, send an email to our editors, Jeff Parham, Chris Ehrler or Ed Lysek. 

(photo courtesy of Gary Yong Gee). 

Question: I was wondering what you use to clean the leaves on your orchids? Mine are all soooo filthy. I am so 

afraid of getting the roots wet. Do they like having warm water rinses? I thought of just using a wet paper 

towel….thanks-Kathy. 

Answer: Use milk to clean the leaves. Makes them shiny. Many people clean their orchid leaves with milk 

before they enter it into a judging. As for wetting orchid roots, the only caution is for most orchids, the roots 

must be allowed to dry before re-watering. This question sparked a memory about an article one of our editors 

read about the use of milk for orchid care. The article, from Orchid Care Zone is reprinted below.  

 

https://webmaila.juno.com/webmail/new/21?folder=Inbox&msgNum=00005wG0:001XYRoK000027Qp&count=1636416375&randid=1794466660&attachId=0&isUnDisplayableMail=yes&blockImages=0&randid=1794466660
https://webmaila.juno.com/webmail/new/21?folder=Inbox&msgNum=00005wG0:001XYRoK000027Qp&count=1636416375&randid=1794466660&attachId=0&isUnDisplayableMail=yes&blockImages=0&randid=1794466660
https://webmaila.juno.com/webmail/new/21?folder=Inbox&msgNum=00005wG0:001XYRoK000027Qp&count=1636416375&randid=1794466660&attachId=0&isUnDisplayableMail=yes&blockImages=0&randid=1794466660
https://a1e0.engage.squarespace-mail.com/r?m=61a7d46d2f1b5b191b140fac&u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.orchidcarezone.com&w=5d5995eb100bdf0001a87d2a&l=en-US&s=dh9yM7NyJZxnJmBrLSNwHX7zbvw%3D
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ORCHIDS AND MILK 

It may not be the same thing as cereal and milk or cookies and milk, but there is something 

good about the idea of orchids and milk. It might not be in some standard orchid care 

instructions, but this tip is discussed by a member of the EPA. A Green Thumb of my Own 

For Disease 

Many people have problems with the moth or Phalaenopsis orchid. Although they are easy to 

grow, they can sometimes be plagued with disease and parasites. Many people do not wish to 

use any kind of insecticide on their delicate plants. And if the plants are indoors, that is all the 

more reason to resist poisons. 

There are some organic types of insecticides on the market, but you may wish to try something 

less expensive. You can mix non-fat powdered milk with the water and spray it on your orchids. 

It should be about four parts water and one part milk. This will give you a twenty percent 

solution. 

More Nutrition with Milk 

Many people use milk as a fertilizer for their orchids. They do not put it directly on the plant. A 

good way to apply it is with an empty milk container. It can be a jug or carton that has just been 

https://a1e0.engage.squarespace-mail.com/r?m=61a7d46d2f1b5b191b140fac&u=http%3A%2F%2Fblog.epa.gov%2Fblog%2F2008%2F06%2F17%2Fa-green-thumb-of-my-own%2F&w=5d5995eb100bdf0001a87d2a&l=en-US&s=oLXhZKqW1HtFWNPDkReNprm7tjs%3D


December 2021 FCOS Newsletter 
 

emptied. Place the water for your orchids in the container without rinsing it out. This will give 

you a slightly milky solution to water the plants with. 

Better Looking Plants 

Many people use a product for leaf shine. It will make the plants look a little more vibrant and 

healthier. This is important if you are going to an orchid show with your plant. However, these 

products are usually forbidden at shows. You can use milk as a leaf shine. It will make them look 

good and protect them, at the same time. 

Summing it up 

Many people do not realize that milk is good for growing orchids. However, it should be given in 

moderation. Powdered milk and water is good for insects and fungus. A small amount in the 

water is good for fertilizer. It can also be used as leaf shine. 

To discover more ways to care for your orchids, here is an easy-to-follow Checklist for Orchid 

Care.  

https://a1e0.engage.squarespace-mail.com/r?m=61a7d46d2f1b5b191b140fac&u=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.orchidcarezone.com%2Forchid-care-instructions-a-proven-checklist-for-mastering-orchid-care%2F&w=5d5995eb100bdf0001a87d2a&l=en-US&s=xHQ3ztulC0hhtcfTgZlS0X97JBs%3D
https://a1e0.engage.squarespace-mail.com/r?m=61a7d46d2f1b5b191b140fac&u=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.orchidcarezone.com%2Forchid-care-instructions-a-proven-checklist-for-mastering-orchid-care%2F&w=5d5995eb100bdf0001a87d2a&l=en-US&s=xHQ3ztulC0hhtcfTgZlS0X97JBs%3D
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Five Cities Orchid Society 2021 Board of Directors 

Jeff Parham, President jsp1440@aol.com 

Ed Lysek, Vice President edlysek@me.com 

Alan Durham, Treasurer  

Julie Orr, Secretary 

Karen Kolba, Anne Bachmann, and Denise Florez, Directors at Large 

Eric Holenda, Show Chairman 

Chris Ehrler, Past President ehrler4@juno.com 

 

Orchids are really great! 

Five Cities Orchid Society, P.O. Box 1066, Grover Beach, CA 93483-1066, USA  

Powered by Squarespace  

Unsubscribe  

https://webmaila.juno.com/webmail/new/21?folder=Orchids&msgNum=00004m00:001X1ixQ000010c2&count=1629242974&randid=1378532016&attachId=0&isUnDisplayableMail=yes&blockImages=0&randid=1378532016
https://webmaila.juno.com/webmail/new/21?folder=Orchids&msgNum=00004m00:001X1ixQ000010c2&count=1629242974&randid=1378532016&attachId=0&isUnDisplayableMail=yes&blockImages=0&randid=1378532016
https://webmaila.juno.com/webmail/new/21?folder=Orchids&msgNum=00004m00:001X1ixQ000010c2&count=1629242974&randid=1378532016&attachId=0&isUnDisplayableMail=yes&blockImages=0&randid=1378532016
https://engage.squarespace-mail.com/r?m=6106ef53222d69460e6f475b&u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.squarespace.com%3Fchannel%3Dproduct_refer%26subchannel%3Dcustomer%26source%3Demail_campaigns_button%26campaign%3D5d5995eb100bdf0001a87d2a%26utm_medium%3Dproduct_refer%26utm_source%3Demail_campaigns_button%26ss_source%3Dsscampaigns%26ss_campaign_id%3D60e79733f8956b6359b18c5a%26ss_email_id%3D6106ef53222d69460e6f475b%26ss_campaign_name%3DFCOS%2BAugust%2B2021%2BNewsletter%26ss_campaign_sent_date%3D2021-08-01T19%253A00%253A37Z&w=5d5995eb100bdf0001a87d2a&l=en-US&s=03x0I45HdaJERvTfR8rn1v1hIjo%3D
https://engage.squarespace-mail.com/r?m=6106ef53222d69460e6f475b&u=https%3A%2F%2Fcampaign-preferences.com%2Funsubscribe%2FG7lxLyb1KndZEfx9gL534aLPXfvn6DSfbY7P1nyW3YLfNcoINEAb82pxAxlo8_lO7aK0DTTc6t6FW9PW2oQOXalLoQYcjY2TXzNR0ZHDuUrzjPIbLOHP_deUXVlorJdlqQZ9jzcg1236qNfNg65aTR06N6t6o2Kat32SZt245096tN8ZXu2vhAaDLKKHAqqfqd4jtT5XHYucUxATbReixnS02sY8mnNItsnTvQiufD4Qq3EvKpAWq_C3Lw1-d96zcAGmg7u2G_ZSqojmQ9oUiX6yIcxK3u9ThmgGJeIzwHKo&w=5d5995eb100bdf0001a87d2a&l=en-US&s=HyK2CA53jfsxy1QQX0tr-OT1gEE%3D
https://engage.squarespace-mail.com/r?m=6106ef53222d69460e6f475b&u=https%3A%2F%2Fcampaign-preferences.com%2Funsubscribe%2FG7lxLyb1KndZEfx9gL534aLPXfvn6DSfbY7P1nyW3YLfNcoINEAb82pxAxlo8_lO7aK0DTTc6t6FW9PW2oQOXalLoQYcjY2TXzNR0ZHDuUrzjPIbLOHP_deUXVlorJdlqQZ9jzcg1236qNfNg65aTR06N6t6o2Kat32SZt245096tN8ZXu2vhAaDLKKHAqqfqd4jtT5XHYucUxATbReixnS02sY8mnNItsnTvQiufD4Qq3EvKpAWq_C3Lw1-d96zcAGmg7u2G_ZSqojmQ9oUiX6yIcxK3u9ThmgGJeIzwHKo&w=5d5995eb100bdf0001a87d2a&l=en-US&s=HyK2CA53jfsxy1QQX0tr-OT1gEE%3D

